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MEDINA VALLEY



Mrs Valerie Taylor CiLCA  PILCM

Whippingham Parish Clerk

3 Downside                                             
Ventnor

Isle of Wight

PO38 1AL
Tel: 01983 852576              Email: whippinghamparishcouncil@gmail.com


MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF WHIPPINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL THAT WAS HELD AT WHIPPINGHAM COMMUNITY CENTRE  ON THURSDAY 12TH MAY 2022 
AFTER THE ANNUAL PARISH  MEETING
Due to the Chairmans’ illness Cllr Walter took the Chair.

MEMBERS PRESENT:- Cllr Walter, Cllr Taylor, Cllr Clark and Cllr Price.

1619/ 22       ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN Cllr Kirwood Slack was elected as Chairman of the Council in his absence

         DECLARATION OF OFFICE

                       ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRMAN Cllr Walter was elected as Vice Chairman
1620/22        APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Kirwood-Slack due to Covid.
1621/22
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Price declared an interest in agenda item 1625/22

1622/22
    TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 14TH APRIL 2022

    The minutes of the meeting held on the 14th April 2022 were approved and duly signed.
1623/22       TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE FINANCIAL REPORTS.
a. Summary of payments and receipt for April 2022 and to note the bank statements.     
                      RESOLVED:-
                                    That the payments and receipts were approved and the bank statement was noted.

1624/22      a.
TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE INTERNAL AUDITORS REPORT

               RESOLVED:-




That the auditors report was approved.
                      b.
TO AGREE THE ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT 


RESOLVED:-




That the Annual Governance Statement was approved by the Council

c.
TO RECEIVE AND AGREE THE ANNUAL ACCOUNTS
RESOLVED:-



That the annual Accounts were agreed.
1625/22      TO COMMENT ON THE FOLLOWING PLANNING APPLICATION AND ANY THAT ARE RECEIVED PRIOR TO
                      THE COUNCIL MEETING AND TO NOTE DECISIONS MADE.
22/00564/FUL Location: Folly Inn Folly Lane East Cowes : External alterations to building; erection of external bar; erection of 3 no. covered pergolas, including fixed seating; erection of 1 no. uncovered pergola; erection of new decking and balustrade; extension of patio and creation of patio island to garden
This Council discussed this Planning Application and said they wished there was abetter artist impression as to what it is going to look light. Councillors considered this will be a vast improvement to the Folly Inn. The Council asked that improvements to the lane is made as a condition of planning if approval is granted.
      RESOLVED:-



That the Council has no objection to this planning application that improvements to the  

     Folly Lane is made as a condition of planning if approval is granted.

22/00567/FUL Harbour Office Folly Lane. Proposed siting of 2 no. single storey prefabricated 
buildings to provide water taxi office and shower block and decked access.
            RESOLVED:-
                            That the Council has no objection to this planning application that improvements to the  

            Folly Lane is made as a condition of planning if approval is granted.

Councillor Price took no part in the following agenda item
22/00654/FUL Wootton Location: Land At Palmers Farm Brocks Copse Road Wootton Proposed extraction of sand and gravel and restoration to agriculture

22/00654/FUL Land At Palmers Farm Brocks Copse Road Wootton Proposed extraction of sand          
and gravel and restoration to agriculture22/00654/FUL Proposed extraction of sand and gravel and restoration to agriculture. Land At Palmers Farm, Brocks Copse Road, Wootton PO33 4NP
Whippingham Parish Council had  a long discussion about this planning application which caused  

many people to turn out to our meeting this evening.
On behalf of Whippingham Parish Council We wish to strongly object to the planning application   

22/00654. Proposed extraction of sand and gravel from Palmers Farm, Brocks Copse Road 
Wootton.
    
             Whippingham Parish Council responded to this planning application as follows:-
As the Neighbouring Parish we are equally involved in the problems that this will create. The   

             impact on our Residents has not been taken into consideration. Hugh concerns have been raised  

             about the route being used for the transport of the gravel extraction.

Brocks Copse Road is is governed by a 6’6” width restriction with direct access only permitted from its eastern end. It is also signed as part of the round the island cycle route. In addition, due to the limited means of access into and out of East Cowes this route is also used as a diversion should any road traffic incidents block the passage of traffic on Whippingham Road south of its junction with Brocks Copse Road. This is not an infrequent occurrence.

While it is accepted that the TRO associated with the restriction allows for access, the presence of this restriction alone highlights the unsuitable nature of this part of the highway network to carry HGV movements which would be increased as a result of your proposal. At this stage Whippingham Parish Council fails to see how Brocks Copse Road and Alverstone Road can be justified as being suitable and safe routes to accommodate additional daily HGV traffic movements without putting other highway users at risk of conflict. 

The fact the bridge at Brocks Copse is narrow and has a weight restriction on it appears not to have been taken into account as it cannot take the weight of the proposed lorries. Notwithstanding,  the triangular piece of land before the bridge from Whippingham’s side is privately owned.

Pre-application advice provided to Wight Building Materials Ltd by Mr A White, Development Control Manager of Island Roads in September 2021. His comments show that he is really concerned about many aspects of traffic and road safety in this application. His comments are recorded in Appendix 4 of the Traffic Assessment provided with this application.

“ As previously discussed, Brocks Copse Road is governed by a 6’6” width restriction with direcaccess only permitted from its eastern end. It is also signed as part of the Round the Island cycle route. In addition, due to the limited means of access into and out of East Cowes this
route is also used as a diversion should any road traffic incidents block the passage of traffic

on Whippingham Road south of its junction with Brocks Copse Road.
While it is accepted that the TRO associated with the restriction allows for access, the presence of this restriction alone highlights the unsuitable nature of this part of the highway network to carry HGV movements which would be increased as a result of your proposal. At this stage I fail to see how Brocks Copse Road and Alverstone Road can be justified as being suitable and safe routes to accommodate additional daily HGV traffic movements without putting other highway users at risk of conflict.”

He then says:-
“When commenting on planning application P/00741/18 for 40 residential dwellings, significant concern was raised by this office in respect to the potential negative impact additional daily traffic movements would have on the operation of Brocks Copse Road and the safety of its users, due to the geometry of the this part of the highway network and the lack of segregated pedestrian / cycle facilities. This office initially returned a recommendation of refusal to the LPA with the proposal subsequently being supported as a result of the associate vehicle access arrangement being modified so that there was no direct motorised vehicle access onto Brocks Copse Road (with all accessed being gained from Palmers Road) and additional pedestrian / cycleway works being provided. As identified earlier within this report and as highlighted by the IWC Public Rights of Way Manger as a minimum there will be a need to bring forward pedestrian / cycle network improvements reflective of those secured under planning consent P/00741/18. However, while these will offer an element of improvement they will do little to address the issue of limited carriageway width in respect to other motorised vehicle users or pedestrians and cyclist on the section of Brock Copse Road to the west of your site and on Alverstone Road. The width and geometry of this network is currently seen to be unsuitable for the additional two-way traffic of the nature proposed.”
Our Council agreed that Mr White summarises the dangers very clearly and nothing has changed.

The Council does not believe that the mitigating recommendations made by WBM in other Traffic Assessment documents really answer the problems indicated by Mr White, and the comments from our Council Meeting and the Residents who attended the meeting totally supported  that view.

It's one thing to show how in theory safety measures might be designed, but when passing places are made by using resident's entrance driveway, the suggested solutions are not really workable and will cause great upheaval and a need for sections of road re-building.  

We do not think any referral  to the geographical features of Brocks Copse Road's alignment creating 'driver blindness from sunlight' that cannot be mitigated against has been taken into account. It's caused by the angle of the rising sun at certain times in the morning while driving eastward in Brocks Copse Rd towards Wootton particularly in the Springtime and later in the afternoon when driving westwards towards Whippingham as the sun starts to dip to the horizon. The experience is repeated during late Summer and Autumn as well. As most of our Councillors have experienced this it's almost as though the sun is parallel to the angle of the road as it goes uphill so your sun visor, that is designed to protect from overhead glare, is useless as the sun comes under the protection. Drivers are usually cautious and slow to a crawl when they experience it, but it makes seeing other road users problematic to say the least.

The word NEED has been quoted so many times.

The analysis contained in the 2010 report by ENTEC, Assessment of the Potential for Mineral Sites on the Island, concludes that although there are gravel deposits at Palmers Farm they should be placed in the 'Least Preferred” category citing environmental and safety issues as the main reasons.

The Isle of Wight Local Aggregate Assessment (LAA) August 2021, is shown on the new IWC Planning website as a policy document guiding mineral planning. The IWC website says, “Paragraph 213 of the National Planning Policy Framework places a requirement on all mineral planning authorities to produce an annual LAA. The LAA details the current and predicted situation in each mineral planning authority. It covers all aspects of aggregate supply. In particular, our land-won aggregate provision in line with any adopted mineral plans.” Consequently, in good faith, the public are entitled to believe that data provided in the LAA August 2021 is accurate and true.
The National Planning Policy Framework (July 2021 edition) in paragraph 213 g) requires local authorities to ensure that “large landbanks bound up in very few sites do not stifle competition”. Given the logistical and economic constraints on the delivery of land-won sand and gravel caused by the Solent, enabling the continuation of monopoly supply by granting permission for the proposed levels of extraction at Palmer’s Farm would clearly be against national planning policy.
The Main Conclusions of the LAA August 2021, on p29, are shown as:

Based on permitted reserves and allocated sites, the council has sufficient provision of land-won sand and gravel to meet the apportionment figure adopted by the (core strategy) plan, over its lifetime. There is a significant over provision, primarily as a result of permitted reserves. This over-provision provides the council with a significant contingency from which to deal with any likely continuing increase in demand as has been recorded in the last 2 years.

There is sufficient capacity through both the landing of marine-won and secondary and recycled aggregates to be able to provide further flexibility and resilience in supply, certainly in the short to medium term. However should the rising trend in sales of land-won sand and gravel continue, particularly if sales continue above the 10 year average as has been recorded in the last two years, then there will be greater urgency to review, identify and deliver future sources of supply.
The Isle of Wight Local Aggregate Assessment for 2021 states in paragraph 2.26 on page 16: “Marine-won sand and gravel is a major source of primary aggregate on the Island and is also the principal alternative source to land-won sand and gravel. The marine-won sand and gravel that is landed on the Isle of Wight is dredged primarily from the English Channel and landed at wharves located on the Medina Estuary”. In paragraph 2.29 this assessment states that in the South Coast region alone: • 7.83 million tonnes of marine aggregate can be extracted from 15 licences • Estimates suggest there are 23 years of marine aggregate production permitted • One licence could increase permitted extraction by 300,000 tonnes Paragraph 2.30 of this Local Aggregate Assessment quotes the Crown Estate, stating “existing licences within viable steaming time to Cowes will be able to provide as much sand and gravel as the current wharves can process and more than meet the whole demand for construction aggregate in the Isle of Wight.” The adverse impacts of extracting gravel by destroying agricultural land at Palmer’s Farm which could be used for local food production are therefore wholly unjustified. The contribution of the scheme to the local economy would be negligible

The Council draws your attention to  Table 14 on p26 of the LAA 2021. It's headed, “Land-won provision on the Isle of Wight to 2027” and contains a list of working sites. Palmers Farm is not included in this list.

Page vii of the “Assessment of the Potential for Mineral Sites on the Island - Site Options Report” carried out for the Isle of Wight Council by independent experts Entec UK Limited and published in October 2010 stated that Palmer’s Farm was in the ‘least favourable’ category for mineral extraction, among all potential sites on the Island.
Councillor expressed concern and question where are the employee’s facilities, rest room, wc’s and wash facilities shown on the plan and where would anything from any facilities drain too? If it drains downhill, it will end in Kings Quay and be a danger to nesting and visiting birds. Kings Quay is a wetland area and it cannot be put at risk through extracting gravel.

The Council is concerned that drivers will not be able to keep to a time schedule with the total  Cross, due to the design and geographic and environmental characteristics is more dangerous than most. Whippingham Parish Council has raised this area as a hazardous place. Due to no footpaths pedestrians are also at rick on the proposed route. The roads are narrow with blind bends and no passing places. 


Accidents are recorded and show the stretch of  Brocks Copse Road between the road bridge and Dollimore’s junction is the 3rd most dangerous location in the Parish. This is not counting accidents that have not been reported. This is only superseded by the junction at Alverstone Cross connecting Alverstone Road with Whippingham Road. 

Calculation on Road Journeys has been made by the Council as follows:-

0800 to 1600 operating times


ie. 8 hours less 1hr lunch and comfort = 7hrs 

1 journey in very light traffic takes 20 mins for a distance of approx. 7.25 miles.

The application seeks 25 journeys each way.
Ie 50 per day in total

Each journey takes 20 mins on road in normal circumstances.+ load time + clean and turn around time of about 40 mins total per trip. Therefore 50 x 40 mins = 2000 mins of travel or, 33.3 hours.
4 lorries can't do this, so It looks as though it will take a fleet of 5 HGV lorries to meet their targets.
his would mean that in any hour an.other road user would be like;y to meet a vehicle each 12 minutes of road time. We know that there are pinch points where traffic queues, not least when ferry traffic arrives in Whippingham Rd, at the Cedars, again at Robin Hill and at junction approaching Arreton. 

Whippingham Parish Council unanimously opposes this Planning Application as it is totally detrimental to the Residents, the Environment and the quality of people’s lives. Please do not grant permission for this application.

Councillor Price returned to the meeting
1626/22     CLERK TO REPORT CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED AND OTHER RELATED PARISH MATTERS AND 
                     DECISIONS TO BE MADE.


       a.   Parking costs for NHS patients travelling to mainland. 


The Clerk reported that the IW Council is offering free parking in their car parks at ferry ports for  

Islanders having to go the mainland hospital appointments.
                     b.    Council Tax rebate bills go out to Islanders

        
This item was noted.


       c.
New battery collection

                             This was welcomed news and was noted.
`
1627/22      TO RECEIVE MATTERS RAISED BY PARISH COUNCILLORS AND IW COUNCILLOR 
                     Cllr Taylor reported that there was an Environment and sustainability Meeting on the 24th May 2022.

  Signed









Date
Whippingham Parish Council supporting
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